For approval 17/12/2015


Minutes of the Maer & Aston Parish Council

Meeting held at Aston Village Hall on 19th November 2015 at 7.30pm

Cllrs Present     M Kelly (Chair),  P Betteley,  E Spires, D Lovatt, E Stanier, A Bardell, E Sudlow, D Loades, P Northcott
Apologies:     P Hulme (Chairman extended message of sympathy to Cllr Hulme following death of his wife Audrey.  Clerk had sent sympathy card on behalf of Parish Council)
Declared Items of Interest  -  None
Minutes of the Last Meeting 

Minutes of the meeting held 15th October 2015 approved, proposed by Cllr Lovatt and seconded by Cllr Spires. 
General Planning Matters.
· Proposed development of 8 houses in Hill Chorlton – Slaters.  Cllr Loades reported that a further application had been refused.  Cllr Kelly complained that the Parish Council had been unaware of any appeal or further application.
· 11/00599/FUL and 11/00601/FUL - Maerfieldgate Farm – Cllr Loades gave verbal report that a further application had again been refused. The Environment Agency had also served notice and the issue was one of priority.
· Naming of Roads – Clerk advised that the suggested names had not yet been sent out.  Agreed that exercise would be completed before end of year.  Councillors requested that a road-sign be put up to indicate Bates Lane in Maer which may help with address problems.
· St Margaret’s Mission, Blackbrook – A resident of Maerway Lane had complained verbally that the refurbishment work at St Margaret’s mission had moved across the road and was causing traffic problems at the junction with A51.  Clerk had referred this to Planning Department.  Possibility that the land in question had been ‘no man’s land’ and had been claimed and cleared by the owner of St Margaret’s Mission. No further information had yet been received.
Planning Policy Review/Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr Loades confirmed that he would be able to help with funding for the Neighbourhood Plan.  A £8k grant from NBC will be applied for but needs to be spent within 6 months so needs to be used later in the process.  Next Steering Group meeting is January 5th.  No representatives from Chorlton PC had attended the last meeting and it was hoped that they would sent representatives to the future. Cllr Bardell and Cllr Lovatt to request a glossary of terms for more ‘lay’ members of the Steering Group who did not understand all the technical abbreviations etc.  A series of 5 ‘roadshows’ throughout the area had been announced with the first due the following week in Aston.  Clerk and Chairman had received communications from resident in Aston that insufficient information on the Neighbourhood Plan had been provided.  Following discussion it was agreed to produce and issue to every household in the Parish details of the roadshows as soon as possible using 1st class post and include details of website and email.  Proposed Cllr Stanier Seconded Cllr Betteley.  Following the ‘roadshows’ residents will receive a questionnaire early in 2016.  Cllr Northcott had advised that using precept money to fund Neighbourhood Plan was not advisable.
Planning Applications received since the last meeting
· 15/00972/FUL & 15/00973/LBC 181 Holloway Lane, Aston, Market Drayton - Rebuilding of stonework to southern gable of barn in matching materials detailing and coursing. Flank walls of barn to be refurbished. Repairs and refurbishment of barn roof timbers. New opening to brickwork in barn west elevation at intersection with farmhouse proposed with full height glazing, timber framed to match farmhouse/end gable of barn.  Cllrs had no objections but requested Clerk write to Planning Department requesting consultation on every planning application in the parish as a few recent application had not been advised..
Planning Decisions of Planning Committee
· 15/00713/FUL – Yew Tree House, Maer – Demolish garage and erect two storey side extension.  Councillors had no objections. Application permitted
· 5/00809/FUL Sidway Hall, Willoughbridge - Erection of entrance gates at Sidway Hall.  Councillors had no objections.  Application permitted.
Ongoing Planning Applications

None
Matters Arising

· Highways Issues/Winter Gritting  -  Thank you letter had been received from resident in Maer regarding the Grit box (green) that had been purchased and sited on Haddon Lane.  A decision from the gritting contractor was still awaited however he had agreed that in heavy snow he would use his snow plough to ensure main centres of Aston and Maer have access to A51.  A further contractor had been approached but would not be as convenient and technical difficulties had not yet been addressed.  Cllr Loades had a copy of the survey into the bridge and walls in Maer and confirmed that no immediate danger had been prioritised.  Further investigations on practical work were now needed and the survey had shown up a strange anomaly in the wall near the Church.
· Newcastle Rural Locality Action Group –  No meetings had been held.  Cllr Loades advised that a new lead officer for Neighbourhood Policing for Rural Areas had been appointed – Peter Owen who was very knowledgeable about the local area.  Problems with funding and cutbacks and budgeting restraints leading to lower police numbers.
· Community Events  - Maer Village Hall -  Children’s Craft Event 23rd November. Aston Village Hall have a Christmas party on 5th December and children’s Christmas party on 13th December. The Community Group are planning a ‘Maer Bear Fair’ June 2016. 
· Rural Runabout –  no further information.
· Community Chest – Clerk advise that application by Parish Council for defibrillator had been completed through British Heart Foundation which would mean funding through Community Chest would not be needed.  Cllr Loades may have possibilities for funding applications for Youth Bus.
· HS2 – An alternative route is being  nearer to the existing line. An announcement is due on 26th November 2015.
· County Councillor’s Report/Borough Councillor’s Report –  Cllr Loades  announced the Newcastle Rural Deal and any application would need to make sure that infrastructure such as schools, medical facilities, employment etc are available.  These initiatives can attract further funding.  Further information will be available soon.  Unemployment in Staffordshire is down and more apprenticeships are being funded.  Newcastle Borough Council have o effective capital fund strategy and the Council has failed to utilise its assets to the public purse.  A total of 6 households in the first tranche will be located in Newcastle under the Syrian vulnerable persons scheme.
· Health Service – Clerk has forwarded relevant emails to Cllrs.  
Financial Position of the Parish Council

· Bank Account Update –
Precept A/C £  1132.70
Deposit A/C £ 12989.22
Clerk requested authority to transfer a further £3k from deposit to precept account. Proposed Cllr Betteley, Seconded Cllr Bardell.
· Payments – The following payments were agreed, proposed by Cllr Bardell and seconded by Cllr Lovatt.  Clerk’s pay/expenses of £191.63, B Adams £90.00.  In addition a donation of £60 was made to Royal British Legion for Remembrance  Day wreath.  A further donation of £100 was agreed for Christmas Lights in village of Aston and organised through Aston Village Hall.  Proposed Cllr Bardell and seconded by Cllr Lovatt.
	Payee
	Bank Account to be drawn on
	Cost
	VAT
	Power
	Total value of Cheque

	E Sudlow
	Precept
	191.63
	------
	111
	191.63

	

	B Adams
	Precept
	  90.00
	
	
	   90.00


	Royal British Legion
	Precept
	 60.00
	
	
	 60.00

	Aston Village Hall
	Precept
	100.00
	
	
	100.00


Declared Items of Business
None
Correspondence received since the last meeting  -  
· Parish Council Forum – Meeting on 23 November 2015 has been cancelled.
· Training – Clerk to attend VAT course organised by SPCA on 26/1//15
· Whitmore Festival – Clerk had received notification that letter submitted to Licensing Dept would be carried forward to new application.  A petition is being organised by some local residents in neighbouring parishes.  Cllr Bardell had new traffic management plan which included a proposal to close Woodside and Sandy Lane.  Councillors agreed that this would be unacceptable.
· SPCA – Annual General Meeting on 7th December 2015

Items of Business for the next meeting – None.  
Next meeting –Thursday 19th November 2015  at Aston Village Hall at 7.30pm 
Meeting ended at 10.00pm
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